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Greater Columbus MSC
11/19/16
Sweepstakes Judge: Anne M.
Beckwith
BSW... Char N Co The Road N The
Radio / Stukey

Regular Classes Judge: Paula
Hartinger
WD/BW (5pts.) Rampage’s Furious
Dancer / White/Gonzalez/Hudziak
RWD Repitition’s Boom Baby /
Staton/K Staton/Garmaker
WB (5pts.) Lonestar’s Mistress Of
Darkness / R. Edwards/S. Edwards
RWB
Repitition’s Automatic / Harris/
Garmaker/Wilden
BOB(5GC pts.)GCHS Destineez
Wild Blue Yonder / Houck/Pendleton
BOS (5 GC pts.) CH
Destineez Blurred Lines / Houck/
Ream/Shiver
SEL/BOBOH (5 GC pts.) Wards
Creek’s In The Zone /Schnetzer SEL
(4 GC pts.) CH Maneau’s Tribute To
Jacqueminot /Coffman
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AMSC Board Meeting
October 7, 2016
Homewood Suites, Valley Forge, PA

The meeting was called to order at 7:24 pm
by President Carole Weinberger

Officers and Board Members present:

President, Carole Weinberger; Vice President,
Sharon Edwards; Treasurer, Bonnie Keyes;
Amy Gordon, Rod Hartshorn, Donna Hills,
Kaye Kirk, Vicki Kubic, Patty Ledgerwood,
Carole Meitzler, Marie Murphy, Luana Nedich

Guest attending: Barbara Donahue, Jackie
Ebersbach, Kerrie Rousey, Beth Santure,
Silvia Soos-Kazel

A motion was made to adopt the agenda by
Bonnie Keyes, seconded by Rod Hartshorn.
Motion passed unanimously.

A motion was made by Vicki Kubic, seconded
by Kaye Kirk to accept the minutes of the last
meeting as corrected. The correction was to
change the date of the Portland Roving Board
meeting to Friday.

Report of the President:

Election Results: Barbara Donahue is elected
our new AKC Delegate.

All other officers and board members are as
published.

Report of the Secretary:

1. AKC
a. Sweepstakes approval received for
Portland Roving Specialty
b. Specialty approval received for
Portland Roving Specialty
C. Correction of AMSC informational

flyer that goes out to new puppy

registrants with Patricia O'Brien’s
new address
2. AMSC
a. Notice to Board that Amy
McGovern’s new member
information had not been
published twice in AMSCope
and will be added to the October
Board new member applicants for
approval b.
Question submitted on availability of
MAC testing from Ray Franklin C.
Inquiry from Cathy Williams for
newsletter delivery d.

Communications/conformation from
Dristas, Groom &McCormick
auditing firm for AKC
Representative election

e. Thank you letter from Susan
Carr for club support for
research on urinary stones in
miniature schnauzers
f. Correction for listing for
Teresa Handlen on AMSC
website
g. Request from Jean Heath
that AMSCope publish a
correction to a misleading
statement which was
published in the Oct.
AMSCOPE concerning
Joan Huber’s status as the
first breeder(non-AKC
judge) to judge at
Montgomery County

3. Miscellaneous

a. Event center

advertisement from Capital Plaza

Hotel in KS and Yellow Breeches

Sports Center in PA

b. Invitation to Groom Expo
2016 in PA
C. Inquiry from MB-F on
trophies for obedience and rally
d. Request from LearnFit.org
for an training article
e. Advertisement from

Universe for event ticketing

List of safety oriented
articles available for publishing From
Tilda Moore

g. Looking for a well bred
black & silver in US, inquiry from UK
h. Looking for a stud dog for

pet breeding from Hugo Martinez

i. Inquiry on how does a
person join the AMSC from Andrea
Johnson

j- Groomer to Groomer
September edition

k. Advertisements for Dean &
Tyler dog products

. Invitation to Pet Boarding
and Daycare Expo in PA

contdonp. 2, col 2..MINUTES
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LOOK

Please let me know if you make a
change

* DECALS & PINS. You can get
AMSC decals ($1.00) and replace-
ment pins ($7.50) from

Jacquelyn Ebersbach
424 A5th Street

West Palm Beach, FL 33407
saxonyms@comecast.net

*LOCAL CLUBS...please be sure to
include all information when sending
Specialty tear sheets for inclusion in
AMSCope e.g. Judges, dates, entry,
obedience.

*LOCAL CLUBS...PLEASE
send a copy of your newslet-
ter to the following members
of the Local Club Bulleting
Committee.

Chair: Laurie Moore

1785 Ocean Blvd. #312

Coos Bay, OR 97420
swdesign@ymail.com

Kennalea Pratt
535 East Woodland

Springfield, MO  65807-3607
kennalea@mindspring.com

Marilyn Oxandale
10117 Maebern Terrace

St. Louis , MO 63126-1814
oxandale@aol.com

Report all changes to the Roster to
treasurer@AMSC.us

Bonnie Keyes
511 River Terrace
Endicott, NY 13760

(607)742-3828

HEY...DUES ARE
DUE!!

MINUTES ..from p.1

m.Request from Dogster magazine
(previously “Dog Fancy”) for photos
of miniature schnauzers

n.Animal Rescue Aid advertisements

o.Advertisement from improving Social
Media and Organic search engine
traffic for amsc.us

p.Foster Hospital for Small Animals at
Cummings Veterinary Medical
Center newsletter

Advertisement for Pet Boarding and
Daycare Sept/Oct 2016 Pet Boarding
and Daycare EBook

Membership:

As of 10/6/16 our membership totaled 427
Regular, 5 Life, 31 Foreign (w/voting
privileges), and 29 Foreign (w/o voting
privileges) for a total of 492. There are 13
new member applicants (11 Regular and 2
Foreign). There have been 5 deceased
members in 2016.

Local MS Clubs:

1. There are presently 17 local clubs that
are active and licensed to hold specialty
shows.

2. Reminders to all Local MS Club
Delegates to please have their show
chairman forward a marked catalog to
the AMSC Secretary following their
show. Or email, to the AMSC Secretary,
a link with your show results from the
Superintendent’s website. That
information allows us to track the data
shown below.

Treasurer’s Report: Will appear in separate
addendum (p.5)

REPORT OF THE AKC DELEGATE - Don
Farley
AKC Delegates Meeting 9/11-12/2016

COMMITTEE MEETINGS:Parent Club
Committee Summary (Pat Laurens,
Chairperson):

— To date, there are 40,100 CGC titles. Not
all are part of AKC; mixed breeds must have
an AKC “Partner” ID. It the dog is not
registered, they can only get a CGC
Certificate not a CGC “Title.”

— There at 200 Breeds involved with the
HEART Program.

— Pet Disaster Trailers: 341 Clubs have
participated

__there have been $1,016,506 in donations;
$250K is being donated by ReUnite, for a
total of $1,266,506

51 trailers have been donated in
Indiana, the trailer was on-site within 12 hours
along with the Red Cross trailers

in Louisiana, clubs are working to
get trailers to New Orleans and
Baton Rouge; there were none in the
immediate area

The question came up if an area
needs to be declared a “disaster” in
order for the trailers to be deployed.
does it need to be in the contract for
the area?

It can be deployed for other
“disasters’ besides tornados, floods,
fires, etc.

— Parent Club Self Evaluation:
Median score: 96/130
Mean score: 93/130

58 were compliant with: boiler plate
membership form; Code of Ethics;
most had judges education, breeder
and judges’ mentoring. 7 out of the
58 responding clubs only do
conformation

The question was raised at to what
the Parent Club Committee (PCC)
was going to do with all this data —
they will publish a master list for PC
Delegates.

There were comments on what/
how much the PC’s learned by going
through this process. No specific
conclusions were made.

— Archives for Parent Club materials

AKC has an Archivist that can help
clubs with their own archiving

Clubs should inventory their
collections before contacting AKC
Archivist

Archivist is putting together
guidelines on what to do for archiving

— Specialty Show: Steven Pessech
(SBP@AKC.org) will help Parent Clubs be
sending emails for their Specialties

— Parent Club Conference:

They are considering another Parent
Club Conference. Details will be
sent to the people on the Parent
Club Conference List. Peter Piuz
will send the email. One of the
challenges is finding a ballroom
large enough at a place which can
also take care of meals.

Cont’d on p. 3...Minutes
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There will be a Canine Health
Foundation Parent Club Conference
in August 2017 in St. Louis. The last
conference was 2010; it takes 3 years
to plan and execute, so the next one
can’t be until 2020.

Suggestion as made to focus on 2018
- the opposite year from the Canine
Health Parent Club Conf.

Need a budget discussion and
decision made. AKC did not release
the actual cost of 2010 conf. so PCC
doesn’t know how much it cost per
person/club.

Legislative Report: Sheila Geoff gave a report.
They’re monitoring over 2000 Federal/
State/Local issues on owning dogs.
They're tracking at the Federal level
but don’t have the same ability at the
local law level. AKC is relying on the
Legislative Liaisons from each club
to share that information.

HSUS has an agenda against
commercial breeders. HSUS is trying
to force retailers to ONLY get dogs
from shelters/rescues and not from
responsible breeders

Clubs joining AKC:

AKC is trying to get parent clubs to
join AKC when they move from
Miscellaneous to regular groups.
Question was asked what exactly are
the requirements to be a Member
Club? No answer was provided.

How many Parent Clubs do not have
Delegates? No answer provided

Other items:
— Showing spayed & neutered
Dogs: the Board decided this did
not work positively with where AKC
wanted to go. Since the Board shut
this down, nothing further will be
considered by the PCC.

— Juniors: what about when foreigners want
to compete — one option is to transfer owners
for the ONE event (seems an odd choice).
Suggestion to focus on 4-H engagement to
encourage Juniors.

— Vet Outreach: there are scholarships from
the AKC, and some clubs are providing
scholarships also

— AKC Marketplace: suggestion to identify
Parent Club Rescues on the Marketplace;
Breeders —> Parent Clubs —> Rescues

— Group Realignment: 551 emails sent
out, 361 responses. 71.79% Yes address
restructuring; 71.71% Yes create new
groups; 70% Yes rearrange existing
groups. The discussion with include
Clubs not just Delegates. The question
was asked about doing a group at atime;
Board member said that was too involved,
and the re-programming impact was more
difficult than it seems

— Genetic Diversity: prompted by the
NPR story against Bulldogs; UC Davis
said they were not genetically diverse and
made other derogatory statements. They
noted Switzerland had laws against
“torture breeding” brachial cephalic
breeds; more going on in Europe and will
be coming to US. Breeders were sited
as the problem no longer being
responsible.

— AKC has a Scientific Committee and
proposed each Parent Club has their own
scientific resource to speak about their
breed’s genetics and health

— DO NOT HAVE ADVERSE MESSAGES
on breed websites as the first item people
see! This was emphasized by the PCC

— Reinstatement Procedure: Club must
be notified 2 weeks in advance and agree
to it; demonstrate insurance on the dog
provided by the owner; AKC provides
insurance for al judges; dogs must leave
the grounds immediately; at time of DQ,
must swab for DNA. Means DNA swabs
must be available at EVERY event; is this
realistic? Who would do the swabbing.
Increase the cost of reinstatement also.
NOTE: Identifying the dog is different from
identifying the “breed” of a dog

By Laws Committee (“BLC") Summary
(Gretchen Bernardi, Chairperson):

— Need to address Delegate Eligibility

“Glossary of Terms” needed:
Constitution vs By Laws;
Member Club vs. Associate Club
vs Licensed Club

— “Determine the Rating of each breed”
will be posted to the Delegate list
for feedback.

— Note: the Delegates vote on RULES,
we do NOT vote on
REGULATIONS

— Proposal to have no fee for Delegates
who are judges who want to get a new
breed since they are unable to recoup that
expense because they are prohibited from
charging a fee. This is a policy not a by-

law. The Committee can ask the Board to
change this policy. The BLC voted to have
the Chairperson request a non-binding sense
of the Delegates vote.

— All judges should have a contract. And
Delegate Judges may NOT request a
“contribution” if it’'s a condition of their
agreement to judge.

— Nominating Committee:

Propose a 9 member Nom. Comm. for Board
seats; could be 1 member from each Standing
Committee or from the Delegate Body.

Chairperson selected by them.

Electioneering by Board nominees is
discouraged

Caucus should be chaired by
someone from the Nom. Comm.

Currently the Nom. Comm. is chosen
by the Board; this would let Delegates
choose the members

Suggest Nom. Comm. have set of 15
questions to be answered by each
candidate

Alternate N.C. members should be
involved throughout the nominating
process

— “Parent Club Membership”: question was
raised if, when a “new” Breed is recognized,
should the Parent Club automatically become
a Member Club? Discussion tabled for later
date.

Crop & Dock Ad Hoc Committee (Peter Piuz,
Chairperson):

— Anyone not receiving emails, let Peter know
and he’ll add them to the Yahoo list.

— He asked if we should respond to the Bulldog
article written by Karen Bulliard. | said yes,
we should repsond and quickly. | said we
should have some standard pro-C&D
materials ready to use as responses all the
time. We should not be waiting to decide days
or weeks later IF we're going to respond as an
AKC group. The other Delegates present
agreed and tasked Peter with sending a
response.

— Government Relations: Marilyn DeGregorio
from the Doberman club is dealing with govt.
issues. She’s helped the Doberman club
prepare positive arguments/rebuttals, and they
have positive messaging on their website.

— One reason noted for no support by Vets is
they believe they will lose business if they

Cont’d on p. 6...Minutes
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ANGELA CHRISTOPHER

2700 SW Wilkin Lane

West Linn, OR 97068

971-281-4230
christopher.angelal@gmail.com

Angela has owned Miniature Schnauzers
for over 25 years.She currently owns and
co-owns three (3) Miniature Schnauzers.
Angela is not a breeder. She has done
conformation showing for 11 years. She
attends 15 — 20 dog events per year. She
belongs to: Portland Miniature Schnauzer
Club (PMSCQC), Portland, OR. Where she is
current Club Treasurer, Board Member and
Constitution Committee Chairperson. She
is also working on 2017 National Roving
Specialty and Club’s 50" Anniversary
Events. Angela is retired since 2015 from
a leadership position with Coca Cola Co.
She is interested in Legislative Issues, and
Ethics. Angela’s Sponsors: Rene Wigan
and Laurie Moore

JAN M. VAN SYCKEL

31 Bean Road,

Fremont, NH 03044
jvan.schnzr@comcast.net

603-370-1307

Jan has been involved with Miniature
Schnauzer for eight (8) years. She has done
Obedience, Agility and Conformation. Jan
is not a breeder. She attends 30 + dog
events per year. Jan belongs to The Agility
Club of NH and Paul Revere Miniature
Schnauzer Club. Jan is employed in
Information Technology, Identity Mgmt., and
Security. Jan’s Sponsors are: Lynn
Baitinger and Kaye Kirk

KARIN KINNIAN

1040 Pinyan Lane,

Canton, GA 30115

DISLIC@comcast.net

603-321-5782

Karin has been involved with Miniature
Schnauzers for 21 years and Scottish
Terriers for 11 years. She is not a breeder.
She has done Agility for 21 years and
Conformation for 3 years. Karin attends
about 30 dog Agility Trials per year and 2
Seminars. She belongs to Canine Capers,
Norcross, GA and serves as an Agility
Instructor. When still living in NH, she
previously served as Treasurer for Agility
Club of NH, before relocating to GA. Karin
is a retired US Probation Officer. She is
interested in Rescue, Agility and Health.
Karin’s Sponsors are Lynn Baitinger and
Kaye Kirk.

NEW APPLICANTS

SUSAN CHURN

5691 Bloomingrove Rd.,

Cogan Station, PA 17728
scritterss@aol.com

570-971-5864

Susan has been involved with Miniature
Schnauzers for 40 years and with cocker
Spaniels for 20 years. She is not a breeder.
She does Obedience (14 years) and Agility
(13 years). Susan attends approximately 25
dog events per year. She is a member of the
Williamsport Dog Training Club, Williamsport,
PA. serving as Agility Trial Chair and President
of the club. Susan s retired. She is interested
in Agility and Health. She loves training and
competing in Agility and is just getting starting
in Barn Hunt. In 2016 Susan made and
donated a quilt for Miniature Schnauzer
Rescue at the Montgomery All Terrier Trial in
PA.

Susan’s Sponsors are Lynn Baitinger and
Kaye Kirk.

THEONE L. HUTCHMAN

23213 NE 105" Street

Vancouver, WA 98682-9716
Thutchman2@aol.com

360-896-2027

Theone has been involved with Miniature
Schnauzers for 32 years, doing conformation
showing, and also breeding (5 litters).
Theone attends 10 — 15 dog events per year.
She belongs to the Portland Miniature
Schnauzer Club, where she serves as
President and Board of Directors and also
the Greater Clark County Kennel Club,
serving as Secretary and Board of Directors.
Theone is currently a groomer and retired
from being self-employed as a Fromm Food
Distributor. She is interested in Rescue,
Education and Ethics. She loves to mentor
on grooming, structure, and sportsmanship.
Theone also co-partners the Maplecreek
Miniature Schnauzer Rescue Organization.
Theone’s Sponsors are: Rene Wigen and
Laurie Moore

DEBBIE HOY and JEFF HOY

(co-applicants)

1754 Rattlesnake Pike

Julian PA 16844

Debhoy1754@gmail.com

814-355-0075

Debbie has been involved with Miniature

Schnauzers for approximately fifteen (15)

years. Debbie is not a breeder. She has

participated in Agility and Obedience. MACH

2 Mighty Max and MACH 6 Gala Run for the

Roses and has a puppy Loneacre

Intergalactic Princess Mia.

Debbie attends about 30 dog events
She belongs to Nita Nee Kennel

per year.

Club, in State College PA and is a Board
Member of same club. Deb is a retired clerical

worker and Jeff is a Forester. They both
participate in Obedience, Agility, Rally and Barn
Hunt. Their dog “Rosie” qualifies for the
Nationals each year...They both help with the
organization of the MONTCO Terrier Trials for
the Miniature Schnauzer participants. Debbie’s
special skills fall in the category of Clerical and
Organizational...They are both interested in
Obedience and Agility. Their sponsors attest
to their willingness to help and take part in
anything that needs doing. Their sponsors
are Lynn Baitinger and Kaye Kirk.

CATHY FARR

241 Springbrook Drive,

Palmyra, PA 17078

717-512-1081

farrnnear@comcast.net

Cathy has been involved with Miniature
Schnauzers for 11 years. She is not a breeder.
She has participated in Agility for 8 years,
Obedience for 2 years and Therapy Dog for
10 years. Cathy attends about 12 dog events
per year. She is a member of: TDI, Dauphin
Dog Training Club and York county Training
Club. Cathy is a retired teacher. She is
interested in helping the club with Awards and
Trophies, Education, Obedience and Agility.
Cathy has worked with her Therapy Dog at
the Hershey Medical Center, comforting sick
persons. Is starting a new puppy in Agility, Rally
and Obedience. Cathy is especially interested
in helping with the Companion Sports
Committee.

Cathy’s Sponsors are: Lynn Baitinger and
Barbara Donahue

CONNIE KROHN

PO Box 17

Vonda, Saskatchewan

Canada

306-258-0020

connie@conniekrohn.com

Connie is a Canadian resident applying for
Foreign Membership. Connie has been
involved with Miniature Schnauzers for 20
years. She is a breeder and has produced four
(4) litters from her bitch and 40+ litters from
her stud dogs in the past 6 years. She has
been showing in Conformation for 20 years.
She has had 6 Best in Show winners, two of
which were home bred. She also competes
in Rally, Agility and Barn Hunt and has gain
titles there also. Connie attends 25 — 30 dog
events each year. She is a member of the
Canadian Kennel Club. She is a Professional
DoHandlerandanArtist. Connie’s
Sponsors are: Patty Ledgerwood and Patti
Henderson

HEY...DUES ARE DUE!!
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Tyler Rath
2204 ArizonaAve,
lowa City, IA52240

American Miniature Schnauzer Club, Inc.

Income Statement

For the Nine Months Ending September 30, 2016

712-363-2432 Revenues Year To Date
Membership Dues S 7,362.50
Tylerrath2009@gmail.com Rescue Income 150.00
Tyler has been involved with Miniature Ways & Means — Merchandise 265.00
Schnauzers for 5 years... Trophy Income 730.00
Tyler is not a breeder...Tyler competes in Publications & Literature 431.00
Obedience, and has attended 8 events in the Purina Parent club Program 1,130.42
pastyear...Tyler is a Driver Manager...Tyler Health Income 275.00
is interested in helping out the club with Roving Summer Show 20.00
Newsletter, Rescue, Public Awareness, Montgomery Show 85.00
Awards/Trophies, Education, Membership, Minipalooza 44,616.56
Health, Obedience and Agility... Interest Income 5.13
Tyler’s Sponsors are: Fiona Macken and Total Revenues $55,070.61

Teresa Handlen Expenses

. AKC Fliers S 216.81
ThankS tO Marllyn Oxendale Insurance 1,502.00
Most of the AMSC members know Meet the B.reeds - E.ukanuba 110.00
Marilyn Oxandale. She has been active with MemberSh'P Comm'ttee, EXPense 174.47
Miniature Schnauzers in Performance Health Seminars @ Specialties 2,593.50
activities along with her husband Bill who MAC Expenses 1,260.41
has judged obedience. Some may know PayPal Fees 251.16
her as breeding Pepperhaus Schnauzers secretary Expenses 36.27
Marilyn has resigned as Editor of the Trea?urer Expenses 7599
Tailwagger. For thirty years she has edited Pre5|c.lents E,Xpenses 206.96
and published a newsletter for Three Rivers Website Maintenance 250.02
KC, North County Obedience Club and the AMSCOPE 1,328.62
Tailwagger for the Gateway Miniature AMSCARE 2500.00
Schnauzer Club. She has made our Ways & Means Mdse Purchased 31.33
newsletter something our members look Acco,unt'ng A,Ud't Fees 100.00
forward to with her educational and fun Elec“?n Audit Fee 976.65
articles including whimsical pictures, and Trophies . 1,150.79
keeping us updated on club activities. Health Program / Misc Exp 200.00
Marilyn has previously won the JUdg,es E,ducat'of' 1,604.83
Outstanding Newsletter by the AMSC. An PUbl'caF'ons & the,rature 7687
award well deserved. SM Rov!ng —Judge’s Fee & Exp 900.35
As Marilyn has said, she will pass SM Rov,mg - SteW'?\rd.Fee 200.00
the “baton” to Clay Lincoln to fall into her sm Rov,mg - HOSp'fal't,y 861.26
footsteps. Sm Roving — Judge’s Gifts 100.00
Thank you Marilyn for your long Montgomery — Show Fee AKC 15.00
hours of work for editing our Tailwagger m?n?tiT;?Ji;yE_xM:nit: Greet 42%222
Marilyn Bock and Members of GMSC Torfcal Expens:s $58:905:75
Net Income / (Loss) (53,835.14)

I hope you are comfortable in my bed!

The log in information for the Members section is as
follows:

User Name is: AMSC#1
Password is: Schnauzer2015

Here's the link to the Members Section:
http://amsc.us/members-log-in

Please write down or save the User Name and Password as there
is quite a bit of pertinent information in our Members Section.
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promote crop or dock, even for non-canines,
i.e. sheep, pigs, other livestock. AKC'’s official
veterinarian, Dr. Jerry Klein, is scheduled to
talk about Crop & Dock at the December
Delegates’ meeting.

— the Association for Preservation of
Purebred Dogs (“APPD”) is the Canadian pro-
crop & dock group. They want to work with
AKC and the NAIA.

— Suggestion was made to collect and
compile the questions we receive about
C&D, and how we answer them so the C&D
group could put together an FAQ-type of
resource.

— The AVMA has little info on C&D; one
person said vets are not taught to crop or
dock anymore; sources for AVMA information
— one Scientific Journal article and a
compendium on C&D written for the AVMA.

— One Delegate noted that even our own
Delegates and Member Clubs are
discriminating against us, sometimes being
unaware of the results of their statements or
actions.

— The Ministry of Agriculture in Canada
controls the Standards, as does the Kennel
Club in the UK, which allows them to prohibit
C&D. We discussed AKC's lack of visible
and vocal support in our positions; and noted
that because these are “cosmetic” we are
not allowed to make them DQ’s.

— Suggestion made to compile short
movies/promo materials showing puppies
being okay after docking, and showing
puppies that are not harmed by proper
cropping. Should there be a possible channel
on YouTube or put these on a website:

— Do we have a C&D position statement on
the AKC Website? The PWCCA.org has a
position statement on their website.

— If there are any questions for Jerry Klein,
send them to
AKCDOCKCROP@yahoogroups.comAKC
DELEGATES MEETING:

Highlights from meeting:

Three new members clubs were approved:
Berger Picard Club of America,
Hendersonville Kennel Club, and Irish Red
and White Setter Association of America.

Financial Report: Net assets of $74.3 million
have increased by nearly 14 percent since
August of last year. Total revenue of $43
million has been offset by total expenses of
$38.6 million, which reflects an operating
income of $4.4 million. Dog registrations are

currently 359,000, which is 11 percent above
the eight-month period of 2015.

Voting: The first vote is on the proposed
amendment to Chapter 3, Sections 4, 5, 7,
17, and 19, of the Rules Applying to Dog
Shows. This amendment would in Section
4, change the italicized paragraph to
become part of the rule rather than a Board
clarification, with no change to the wording;
in Section 5, it would add the statement
regarding the first day of a multiple-day show
being used to calculate age; in Section 7, it
would change the italicized definition of
professional handlers to be part of the rule,
not a Board clarification, with no change to
the wording. Additionally, in Sections 17 and
19, itwould change the italicized paragraph
to become part of the Rule, not a Board
clarification. The only change to the wording
is removing the effective date. There were
two-thirds in the affirmative and the
amendment was adopted.

The second vote is on the proposed
amendment to Chapter 6, Section 9, of the
Rules Applying to Dog Shows. This
amendment would allow entries in any form
to be accepted for 24 hours after the closing
date and time when it falls on a postal
holiday. There were two-thirds in the
affirmative and the amendment was
adopted.

Read for voting at the December meeting:
The proposed amendment to Chapter 6,
Section 9, of the Rules Applying to Dog
Shows, would extend the closing time for
entries to be no later than 11:59 p.m.

Additional Notes:

—Carl Ashby discussed the AKC PAC and
urged Clubs to participate and help fund
candidates believed to be favorable in
helping protect our rights as dog breeders
and owners.

—Six Delegates were acknowledged for
having served as Delegates for 25 years.
Three Clubs were also noted for celebrating
100 years of membership in the AKC:
Atlantic Kennel Club, Detroit Kennel Club,
and Louisville Kennel Club.

—The election of members for the Standing
Committees was completed and all seats
filled.

—The Nominating Committee was
introduced and Patti Strand, chairperson,
presented the nominees for the Class of
2021: Rita Biddle, from Ingham County
Kennel Club; Dominic Carota from the
Pharaoh Hound Club of America; Dr.
Gregory Paveza, from the Elm City Kennel

Club; and Harvey Wooding from Westminster
Kennel Club.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:
A.Special Committees:

2015 Fall Specialty —Montgomery County:
Lloyd Amodei

All is set for our 201st Specialty show. Judge
John Cole’s accommodations have been
arranged. Stewards have been assigned to our
ring. We have a great entry of

20 - Miniature Schnauzers Sweepstakes (10-
10)

2 - Miniature Schnauzers Veteran
Sweepstakes (1-1)

101 - Miniature Schnauzers 25-36-(19-7)-14

2017 Roving Specialty - Portland: Laurie
Moore Laurie worked with Bonnie Keyes, Vickie
Kubic and Amy Gordon to gather the
information needed by the Cluster Chair
including trophy, ribbon and other information
needed by the superintendent for the premium
list

2017 Summer Specialty — Long Beach,
California - Vera Potiker

We had a wonderful show at our old location
at Cal State Long Beach. GWTA considers
our club very lucky to be back at our old location
(Good parking and great grass). We had a
good entry of 52 which included brace and
other non-regular classes. We also had
Regular Sweepstakes and Veteran
Sweepstakes. Linda Moore was our judge and
was very respectful and pleasant. We plan
on using this show as a model and anticipate
a bigger and better show next year.

2019 Roving Specialty — Sacramento,
California: John Constantine

The committee would like to move to hold the
2019 Roving Specialty in Conjunction with the
Sacramento Kennel Club on Saturday April 13,
2019. The MSC of NoCal would be the host.
There is a Terrier Group show and NorCal will
have a specialty as well. We should be able to
hold OB/Rally over the weekend. The motion
was made by Patty Ledgerwood, seconded by
Vicki Kubic, and passed unanimously.

Standing Committees:

AMSCare: JanaKing
In February rescue was needed to take in
some dogs due to the illness of the owner.

Schnauzer Love Rescue took in these dogs
to rehome. Since then, Carole and | have
talked about how we should approach this in
the future and what could be done to prevent
emergency situations in the future. Carole
shared with me that a committee was
previously created, but nothing further had been
done.

Cont’d on p. 7...Minutes
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Carole asked me if | would chair this
committee—

- Why place retired dogs?

- Why feed 30 dogs if you are only showing
or breeding 10 of them?

- Why pay vet expenses for dogs you aren’t
doing anything with?

- Why not let them have a home of their own?
the kind we all want out puppies to live in
where they are:

- Live in a family with a couple of dogs and
get more individual attention than we can give
them

- Live in the house and share a close bond
with their family

- When a person nears the end of their career,
gets ill, has financial difficulty, etc, there will
be far less dogs needing urgent placement.
- Why place through a rescue:

- Rescue guarantees home for life, Must
return to us, if they ever can't keep

- You won't have to worry about getting this
dog back when they're 12 yo

- Rescue has the resources to do a thorough
screening including:

- Hour phone interview (discuss keeping on
leash, feeding good food, appropriate vax,
grooming requirements, etc.)

- Reference call to veterinarian to verify their
current/past dogs are well cared for

- Home visit (we have people all over our
areas to do HVs/hard for most people to do)

Three pronged approach:

- Help people get their number of dogs down
to just what they are currently using

- Then, start placing dogs as they retire.

- This gives the dog more years of a family
life

- Allows people to focus attention and finances
on the dogs they are using

- Keeps number down so if there is an
emergency, there are less dogs to place, and
ensures there will be no emergency where
we have a lot of older dogs that need homes
- Easier on rescues to place dogs at 6yo than
10yo

- Place dogs in any emergency situation:
illness, death, financial difficulties

Vetting required before placement: (this is
what rescue promises people that get a dog
from us)

Spay/neuter

Vaccines: DHPP, Rabies, Bordetella

HW test: treat if positive for HW

Fecal test: treat if positive for parasites

Initial Objectives:

Get more rescues around the country on
board- Goal was to get all AMSC approved
rescues participating

19 rescue names given by Kelly, Rescue
Chair

13 are on board, many complimented the idea
5 have not responded after two emails sent

1 can'’t help due to small size of rescue (only
2 foster homes)

2 rescues had someone interested in being
on committee

1 new rescue suggested for AMSC approval,
starting the process

Change the perception among club
members from:

Dumping dogs inrescue -to- using rescues
resources as a screening/placement service

Outline procedures and requirements for
placing dogs through rescue

Utilize a standard forms for dogs being placed
through rescue:
- Need a form for each dog, name, age, sex
- Questions to help with placement:

- Good with Dogs?

- Good with Cats?

- Good with Kids?

- Ride well in a Car?

- Walk well on a Leash?

- Special needs?

- On any Medications?

Must document that vetting is current for each
dog, identify anything that is not

- Spayed/neutered

- Current on vaccinations?

- Current HW & fecal tests
- Ensure any medical
documented

- Current on dental or not

issues are

TO DO:
Determine minimum level of vetting required
of the club member

Not right for the AMSC or the rescue to
assume the costs

Personal opinion, dogs that are current on
healthcare are the difference between dogs
needing rescue Vs using rescue as a
screening service

Marty Morgan, SLR opinion was member
have the dog current on vax, HW & fecal tests,
rescue would cover the dental.

Forms and rescue documentation to Carole
for input

Discuss fundraising ideas with Carole and
the board. This would help members that
can't afford to vet their dogs and are in urgent
need of help placing them.

AMSCOPE: Carla Borrelli - No report.

AMSC-L Yahoo Group: Wyoma Clouss,
Kennelea Pratt, Don Farley, Vicki Kubic
The list has 355 members, has been in
existence since 2001 and 54,648 messages
have been posted. Our 2016 activity is about
the same as 2015. Don't forget you can post
stud service and available puppies or adults
for sale.

Audit: Bonnie Keyes

Bonnie recommends Squires Tax &
Accounting Service, Barbara Squires to do
the audit of the club financials. The motion
was seconded by Patty Ledgerwood and
approved unanimously.

Awards: Kathy Colby, Lynn Tamms
Award recipients will be announced at the
Annual Meeting following the Board Meeting.

Versatility Award: Lynn Baitinger No report
Breeder Referral: Donna Hafen No report

Companion Events and Performance: Lynn
Tamms, Kaye Kirk
Kaye Kirk was added to the committee

Updated Performance Committee Guidelines
for Board Approval:

AMSC Performance Committee
PURPOSE:In line with the policies and
procedures approved by the AMSC Board of
Governors, this committee will:

Educate the general membership about the
sports of obedience and agility, rules
pertaining to AKC Obedience or Agility Trials,
and training techniques. The Performance
Committee shall answer questions from the
membership regarding any of the above. The
Performance Committee will foster positive
relationship with the general membership by
emphasizing positive training techniques,
good sportsmanship and proper care of dogs
trained in AKC obedience or AKC agility. The
Performance Committee will address
question posed by hon-members as needed
in order to foster education and good will with
the public. The Performance Committee will
be responsible for gaining AKC approval for
AMSC Obedience or Agility trials in
conjunction with selected AMSC specialty
shows.Procedures:The Performance
Chairperson shall serve as the primary point
of contact for the general membership,
officers of the club, or the board of the AMSC
for all obedience and agility-related issues.
The Performance Chairperson shall also
address any issues posed by AKC or non-
members to the club regarding obedience or
agility concerns or questions.The
Performance Chairperson shall write a
column titled STAND FOR EXAM to be
submitted to the AMSCOPE editor as

Cont’'d on p. 8...Minutes
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appropriate. The column should address tips,
techniques, discuss changes to AKC rules
and regulations for obedience or agility trials,
or simply inform the membership on a
particular topic.The Performance
Chairperson will designate a Co-Chair as
needed to perform duties related to hosting
Obedience or Agility Trials.At all times, the
Performance Chairperson shall try to
maintain a professional demeanor, and shall
remain in good standing with the AKC; with
the intent of maintaining good sportsmanship
and upholding the sports of AKC obedience
and AKC agility.After discussion, the following
will be added to the committee
guidelines:There will be a liaison to the
Montgomery County All Terrier Trial
performance trialAdd BarnhuntThe
committee will be an integral part of the
planning of official AMSC performance
trialsLuana Nedich, with a second by Kaye
Kirk, made a motion to approve the
committee guidelines as amended.

Constitution & By-Laws: Chris Levy, John
Constantine, Wyoma Clouss

Chris Levy is working with the parliamentarian
at this time and will have something for the
next Board meeting in Portland.

Montgomery County Hospitality: Barbara
Donahue and Luana Nedich

Barbara ordered dinner to be catered at the
board meeting and has organized the
Saturday night get together. Luana will have
hospitality on Sunday at the show.

Education: John
Constantine —

John Constantine presented the AMSC
Judges Education at Louisville, KY, and
Wyoma Clouss presented at the MiniPalooza
in Grey Summit, MO. Discussion by the
Board for education at the Portland 2017
Specialty resulted in a preference for a Top
20 instead, with all possible time slots
otherwise occupied. We will be part of the
AKC/DJAA Judges Institute in Orlando. Our
presentation will be on 12/16/16 at 8:30 AM.
John Constantine will be the presenter. These
institutes typically draw very large numbers
nowadays. We expect about 20 - 30 judges.

Wyoma Clouss,

Electronic Media: Chris Franck, Jana King,
Vicki Kubic

The website continues to expand. The public
MAC page is constantly kept up to date and
has about 10K hits. As we update our
Committee Guidelines, A section in the
Members Only section will be added for them.
Our largest number of hits is on our Referral
pages at approximately 99K followed by our
interactive map at about 60K hits. All About
Mini Schnauzers 36K, Pet Grooming received
45K hits, Members Long-In page almost 16K,
General Health 21K, Photo Gallery of Colors,

Activities, Regional Clubs, Breed Standard
and Rescue all received about 19K hits.

Ethics: Margo Klingler, Marcia Feld, Patti
Henderson, Marie Murphy —

Although the committee has not met, we have
talked in length about possible changes to
ethics issues. The committee members
were asked to make suggestions and bring
them to the meeting on October 8, 2016 at
the Devon Dog Show. As soon as comments
and suggestions are made, the Committee
will present to Marie Murphy for a legal
interpretation and then to the President and
Bylaws Committee.

The Committee suggests more presence to
enforce whatever suggestions are made and
changes accepted. The committee
suggests publishing policy in AMSCope and
then maybe having members sign a new
Code of Ethics policy which will be kept on
file. These harsh statements are to include
social media, personal assaults, both verbal
and physical. If the Code of Ethics policy is
signed and dated and with Marie’s review of
legalities, | would like to see memberships
terminated. | just do not know the legalities
of this action. | would like to see 1, 2, 3
warnings and final terminations. These
complaint forms can be downloadable from
the website. If written or verbal threats are
made against the AMSC, these should be
admissible.

| understand that after review of the
Constitution and Bylaws, Code of Ethics can
be included with this review. | would also ask
that no one but the Ethics Committee
members review what is presented on the
form. | will develop a form for the internet
use once the Board decides what items
should be included in the letter and form.
Although actions are nebulous at this time,
clarification will be clear after suggestions
from the Board.

A motion was made by Luana Nedich,
seconded by Patty Ledgerwood, to add Marie
Murphy to the ethics committee. The vote was
all in favor with Marie abstaining.

Guidelines: Luana Nedich

A motion was made by Patty Ledgerwood,
seconded by Brian Bogart to appoint Luana
Nedich to take over the guidelines committee.
She will contact each committee to work with
them to make sure all committee guidelines
are updated and posted for club members to
have access to.

Health: Patti Henderson, Paula Steele DVM,
Lisa Sarvas DVM, Kurt Garmaker, Sheila
Marks, Patricia O’Brien

AMSC Health Committee has had a very busy
year since last annual report. Ultimately our

primary focus became the administration of
the MAC DNA program which put other plans
on the back burner for the greater part of the
year. We were successful in several projects
— Genetic Education Program for AMSC
members (AMScope articles) coordinated
and developed by Dr. Sheila Anderson plus 2
excellent seminars to augment breeder
education in genetics by Dr Carmen Battaglia
PLUS ongoing research in Stone Disease in
Miniature Schnauzers presented by Dr Eva
Furrow — both outstanding speakers and
researchers. Dr Giger’s grant approval by the
AKC/CHF was approved for funding in March
2016. In May 2016, he contacted the Health
Committee to advise he had found a DNA test
and would hold any announcement until we
had a process in place to manage the sample
testing. This we did as quickly as possible,
identifying helper surrogates who knew the
process and had DNA swabs to send out for
Europe, UK and South America. By the
beginning of June 2016 word went out
worldwide that a DNA test had been found
and testing began immediately with Legends,
Sandypaws and Destineez being the first to
participate. MAC DNA testing has been added
as an optional test on CHIC. Clear by
Parentage still remains problematic for the
CHIC program but is recognized. As a result
of our leadership managing the MAC project,
we have been able to identify promising
collaboration for PRA Research in Europe
and have begun work to establish solid
contacts with non-US Health Committees and
similar organizations. Our global outreach
has been reciprocated and we have received
financial and volunteer support in our MAC
DNA project from several European Clubs as
well as appreciation for our efforts. We have
not had as much success with our Russian
Miniature Schnauzer breeders despite
earnest efforts. We will continue to reach out
to anyone needing support and assistance
to take advantage of this testing. So far the
AMSC Health Committee has distributed Over
1400 swabs and we have received 210
results of which 14 are carriers. This is
closely comparable to what Dr Giger’s data
has shown in the past. He will review the
complete dataset at MCKC. We were able
to identify the Lola case sire which only
furthered support for the accuracy of the test.
We would like to give special thanks to
Brenda Fishburn for her assistance and
cooperation in helping to identify the Sire of
Lola.

SUMMARY

1. The AMSC Health Committee policy was
rewritten, submitted and approved by the
Board with corrections. An additional section
was suggested for Record Storage and is a
top priority project for this upcoming year. As
part of this project, our Progeny Software
program is being reevaluated for its
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usefulness to accommodate record storage
requirements and solve data retrieval issues.
Since whatever we will use will be pivotal in
any Record Storage policy statement, the HC
database has to be nailed down first. Past
use/access by a single individual is not
appropriate and must not be permitted.
Estimates for a web-based 5-User license
is far too expensive ($2500/Annually) and we
are now looking at alternatives and have
requested possible solutions from the vendor
to reduce recurring costs. A subgroup will be
developing a plan to use that will afford
analysis and retrieval. Our current system is
virtually unusable for meaningful analysis.

2. We are attempting to catalogue all AMSC
Health Information projects from CJC, PRA,
Cataract, etc. Narrative summaries of
specifics of the program and program
development and administration are being
developed with project coordinators. This will
serve to document health issues that have
occurred in the Breed and will provide a rich
history for future use. How this information
is archived will largely impact record storage
and retrieval plans.

3. There has been an additional case of PRA
reported from UK not previously included in
any report from the Health Committee,
Jaxman’s Moves Like Jagger, a 4-year-old,
with US lineage. Pedigree available upon
request. We are establishing a collaboration
with Drs Maria Kaukonen and Hannes Lohi
at Helsinki University in Finland for PRA
research and have been given access to the
complete (1990-2016) list of PRA affecteds
from the Finnish Database ntp/
jalostus.kennelliitto.fil
frmkoirat.aspx?TK=13&TA=162&VuosiA=1990&VuosiY=2016).
While disclosure is not mandatory in Finland,
the breeders recognize the benefit to a
central open registry and fully participate for
the benefit of the Breed.

MAC DNA testing is continuing to grow
primarily outside the US. We have helped to
coordinate a Skype meeting between Dr.
Giger and several European clubs whose
breeders are meeting in September. The
Danish MS Club is reimbursing every breeder
$50 for each DNA test they perform. In
addition, Swedish, Norwegian & Danish clubs
have now assumed full responsibility for
obtaining swabs for European requestors.
The MAC DNA project has helped to
significantly open the communication
between the AMSC and Non US Miniature
Schnauzer clubs.

We received a donation to the Health Fund
of $275.00 and a $255 donation to offset MAC
project mailings. At the date of this report, the
Health Committee remains well below its

projected budget despite unplanned
expenses resulting from MAC DNA testing.

We are in the process of LOOKING INTO the
possibility of establishing a non-profit Health
Trust for the Health Committee whereby
members or interested individuals can make
donations which will have tax advantage for
them as individuals. This will be patterned
after the Non-Profits which have been set up
for other larger kennel clubs. | have asked
Sharon Edwards to help us get this started
to investigate the possibilities which will be
presented to the Board for their approval or
further discussion as to how this might best
be used for our club. The discussion of a
Non-profit foundation was tabled.

A motion was made by Patty Ledgerwood,
seconded by Bonnie Keyes to have Vicki
Kubic a donation button on the AMSC health
webpage if anyone is interested in donating
to any health committee projects. She will
also install one on the future AMSCare page
and rescue page. Motion passed
unanimously.

The AMSC Health Committee Code of Ethics
& Conduct was approved. The motion was
made by Patty Ledgerwood and seconded
by Amy Gordon. Motion passed unanimously.
Upon approval by the Board, all members of
the committee, including the President are
required to re-sign the committee Code of
Ethics.

AMSC Health Committee Code of Ethics &
Conduct

Membership on the AMSC Health Committee
(AMSC HC) is by specific appointment and
is a unique and honored position of all the
committees in the organization because of
the nature of the work and the standard of
conduct set for all members. The AMSC HC
is the central repository of sensitive and,
oftentimes, confidential health information
within the American Miniature Schnauzer
Club. Thus, the AMSC Health Committee
member has access to highly private,
sensitive and confidential information
concerning breeding programs. The
protection of this information is paramount
and access to this information is crucial for
a productive and successful health
committee. As a member, each individual is
required to sign this oath of behavior and
confidentiality and referred to the AMSC
Health Committee Code of Ethics & Conduct,
in addition to what is required as an active
AMSC member. In so signing, members
must adhere to the highest standards of
interaction and conduct and must behave in
a manner that serves to credit the position
held and to leave NO perception that
inappropriate disclosures are occurring. Any
infringement of ANY AMSC HC member will

HEY...DUES ARE DUE!!

be presented to the Health Committee by one
of its members and thoroughly investigated
by the Health Committee under the guidance
and oversight of the President of the AMSC;
facts will be presented and, if substantiated,
recommendations for action (to include
expulsion from the AMSC under constitutional
guidelines) will be made to the full Board. Any
breach of confidentiality will not be tolerated
and information received by a Health
Committee member as an individual or as a
collective group will be deemed confidential
and subject to disciplinary action beyond an
individual’s membership/tenure on the
committee

Confidential information received by any
member of the Health Committee from
any member or non-member regarding
Health matters will become the property
of the AMSC Health Committee. (NOTE:
Exempted in this pledge is the
veterinarian patient-client information)
Information will be shared with the entire
committee or not accepted. At no time
will information be held by one member
and one member solely.

Project assignments for committee
members will require all communication
to be shared either in summary when
verbal or as copies of email
correspondence to and from the Health
Committee member. Every member will
strive to ensure that ALL members will
be as informed regarding any project as
the member who is specifically
assigned. There will be no member who
is singularly privy to information or
communication regarding a committee
directed project.

There will be no discussion among
members in a public environment where
it can be misconstrued to be an
infringement of confidential information.
“Curbside Consults” are not excluded.
There will be NO personal feelings or
references to personalities included in
discussion of any issue on Health
Committee email. We will deal only with
content of discussion/opposing opinion
as it pertains to Health and leave
personalities out of the discussion.
Every member is expected to moderate
the discussion and conversation to
maintain focus on the content and
mission of the AMSC Health Committee.
Discussions will be respectful at all
times —differences of opinion are
encouraged but discussion will be
presented in a strictly factual and non-
emotional way.

Protection of Confidential information
gained while a member of the Health
Committee will extend beyond
membership and will be subject to
disciplinary action.

Cont’d on p. 10...Minutes
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The Health Committee member recognizes
and acknowledges that the AMSC Health
Committee possesses certain confidential
information that constitutes a valuable,
special and unique asset of the Health
Committee and the AMSC. Confidential
information is defined as any information
received while a member of the Health
Committee which includes ALL information
and materials and files belonging to and used
by and in possession of the Health
Committee related to its purpose and
existence. To the extent any inventions,
technologies, reports, memoranda, studies,
writings, articles, plans, designs,
specifications, exhibits, media or other
materials are prepared by the member during
his/her tenure on the committee, these shall
be deemed property of the Health Committee.
ALL documents, magnetically or optically
encoded media, and other tangible materials
created and maintained while a member of
the Health Committee as part of the services
of the Health Committee shall be owned by
the AMSC Health Committee and will be
turned over to the Health Committee or the
President, AMSC, within 2 weeks of
termination of membership. In addition, all
materials as described above, either in hard
copy or residing on electronic storage and
computer devices belonging to any individual
no longer a member of the Health Committee,
will be removed upon termination of
membership.

The AMSC Health Committee member
agrees that upon termination of membership
all materials as described above will be
returned in total to the AMSC Health
Committee. Confidential information is not
excluded. The following AMSC Health
Committee member acknowledges and
agrees fully with this AMSC Health
Committee Code of Ethics and Conduct
statement and will abide by its tenets:

Historian and Policy Records: Richard Isley
- No report.

Judges Selection: Carma Ewer, Galen Ewer
The new committee will be Carma and Galen
Ewer.

Bonnie Keyes has rewritten the judges
contact. The contract will specify
reimbursable travel expenses and what is
reimbursable in case of show cancellation.
The following changes were suggested.
Adding the word Actual to the sentence “No
Judging Fees will be paid, but actual
expenses incurred in getting to the show will
be.” 2. Last paragraph adding the words “
with copies of actual receipts”. 3. Adding
“not to exceed $5.00” down under the per dog
judging fee.

Brian Bogart has resigned his sweepstakes
assignment at Montgomery County 2017 due
to becoming a licensed judge. The board
voted to allow Bonnie Keyes to switch from
her Portland OR assignment in January to
do Montgomery County. Since the board is
not aware of the voting results of the
sweepstakes voting, it was discussed that
maybe a judge wanting to start judging
Miniature Schnauzers might want a
sweepstakes assignment. Some of the
names mentioned where the judges that
attended the judges education/ringside
mentoring at Minipalooza in April. Patty
Ledgerwood volunteered to work with Laurie
Moore (Portland Roving Show chair) to find
a new sweepstakes judge and will
recommend some names.

Legislative Liaison: Kennalea Pratt, Vicki
Kubic

Your Legislative Committee continues to
share AKC legislative alerts and other
pertinent Legislative issues to the AMSC-L
list. As needed, practical and fiscally prudent,
your committee is also willing to attend
appropriate legislative seminars.

Local Club Bulletin/ Websites: Laurie Moore,
Kennalea Pratt, Marilyn Oxandale ...No
report

Membership: Jacqueline Ebersbach
Wyoma is working on formatting the breed
CD for the thumb drive given out to the judges
and will be included in the new member
packet.

Public Awareness (Social Media): Vicki Kubic
Facebook continues to grow. Over 22K
people that like our page. Our daily “reach”
ranges from 3K to 40K people! Good quality
photos of our dogs in any venue are
appreciated! From show wins, to candid to
seasonal! Twitter is hard to keep up with. I'd
appreciate an AMSC member who is well
versed in Twitter to help me out! Please
contact Vicki Kubic if interested.

Publications and Literature: Patricia O'Brien

Inventory: Income:
Grooming charts 40

Grooming Charts $42.00
lllustrated Standards 231

CD 15

lllustrated Standards $12.00

So You want to show your Miniature

Schnauzer 3

Total Income = $54.00

So you want a Miniature Schnauzer Puppy
19

Expenses:

Postage $8.28

Grooming Charts 3@$2 = $6.00

lllustrated Standards 1@%$2.40 = $2.40

Total Expenses = $16.68

PROFIT = $37.32

Rescue: Kelly Radcliffe

Kelly has submitted a committee guideline
draft for board review. In lieu of approving,
the board has asked Kelly and Jana King
(AMSCare Chair) to come up with guidelines
to combine both committees.

Trophies: Barbara Donahue, Amy Gordon
Trophies are ready for the Montgomery
County specialty. Trophies for next year
are chosen and the trophies for the Jan.
Portland roving are ordered. We have
decided to offer trophies for any Mini that
places in performance on Saturday to
support the minis in performance on the
roving weekend.

Ways And Means: This committee is in need
of volunteers.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS: None

Amy Gordon made a motion, seconded by
Bonnie Keyes to elect the following new
members.

Rebecka Christensen, Jackie Harris, Carol
Henning, Amanda Ingram, Amy McGovern,
Lisa Miller, Monica Payne-Konkel, Karen
Prokopetz, Alberto Montila Sanchez, Marsha
Rae South, Joanne Tuttle, Yolanda Viggiano.
The vote was unanimous.

A motion was made by Patty Ledgerwood,
seconded by Rod Hartshorn, to send the
application for Belinda Dicker back to her
sponsors for more information.

NEW BUSINESS

Roving Specialty process and coordination-
A motion was made by Bonnie Keyes,
seconded by Patty Ledgerwood, to make
sure that the Roving Chairman has the
guidelines for the Roving Specialty.

Sportsmanship Award discussion- The
President will come up with Committee
members by the Portland Roving meeting.
The committee will discuss ways to
emphasize the sportsmanship award among
club members. The board would like to work
on emphasizing good sportsmanship among
all club members.

Next Board Meeting will be Friday, January
20, 2017 at the Red Lion Inn-Janzen Beach,
Portland OR at 6:00 p.m. PST or following
Breed judging whichever is later.

A motion to adjourn was made by Patty
Ledgerwood, seconded by Vicki Kubic, at
11:05 pm.

Respectfully submitted
Amy Gordon

HEY...DUES ARE DUE!!
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AMSC Annual Meeting 10/8/16 Understanding Your Dog's The Do's and Don'ts For Happy
Homewood Suites, Fear of Thunderstorms Howlidays

Valley Forge PA
Meeting was called to order at 8:50 pm by
President Carole Weinberger

The new Officers and Board for 2016:
Barbara Donahue was the winner in the
election for AKC Delegate.

President: Carole Weinberger
Vice President: Sharon Edwards
Treasurer: Bonnie Keyes
Secretary: Carole Hafner

AKC Delegate: Barbara Donahue

Board Members class of 2020:
Patti Henderson

Sonny Lelle

Beth Santure

Patricia O’Brien

The awards for top dog in 2015 were
presented

TOP DOG

GCH Allaruth Carmel Still Kidding V Sole
Baye; Breeder/Owners: Carma Ewer, Billie
Phelps, Ruth Ziegler

TOP BITCH:

GCH Myla’s Cast A Spell on Wards Creek;
Breeder: Lauri Sicurella; Owner: Gale
Schnetzer

TOP PRODUCING SIRE (2)

GCH Repitition’s Impression
Breeder/Owner: Kurt Garmaker

GCH Gala Tribute; Breeder/Owner Gay
Oltjenbruns

TOP PRODUCING DAM

CH Mystique’s Runway To A Legacy;
Breeder: Catherine Rohrer;Owners:
Catherine Rohrer and Lisa Sarvas

Carole Weinberger presented the 5 and 25
year membership pins.

5 Year Pins

Jane Caines, Oscar Calvo-Zapata, Darryl
Dennis, Deborah Efflandt, Erin/Victor
Franco, Shirley Fry, Loretta Gould, Chris
Hellman, Sara Mathies, Michelle Peterson,
Theresa Scott, Arlene Smith, Sonny Wang,
Andrea/Steve Yost, Gregory/Susan Zemany

25 Year Pins
Elaine Alles, Patty Ledgerwood, Martin Zarge

President’s Award President
Carole Weinberger presented the 2016
President’s Award to Patti Henderson for all
the work she has done for the club, the Health
Committee, working tirelessly in helping to
get the MAC DNA test accomplished.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:05pm
Respectfully Submitted,
Amy Gordon

Watching your dog suffer through a thunder-
storm is almost as terrible for you as it is for
them. You want to tell them that everything is
ok and that there’s nothing to be afraid of...but
how? Understanding our dogs’ fear of thun-
derstorms is the first step toward comforting
them in their time of need.

Does my dog have an anxiety problem?

Not necessarily. This deep-seeded fear is so
prevalent in canines, experts estimate that over
40% of all domestic dogs share it. The Merck
Veterinary Manual defines a noise phobia as a
“Sudden and profound, non-graded, extreme
response to noise” which the animal manifests
“as intense, active avoidance, escape, or anxi-
ety behaviors.” Destructiveness, excessive
salivation, excessive vocalization, hiding, in-
appropriate elimination, remaining near the
owner, pacing, panting, self-trauma, and trem-
bling are all common symptoms of a noise
phobia.

But why is my dog so afraid?

There are a few of different factors at play. First,
there’s the obvious noise. An incredibly loud,
booming sound is as terrifying to dogs as it is
to little kids—actually more so, due to their sen-
sitive ears. Secondly, thunder has frequencies
above and below our own human hearing. To
dogs, the sound signifies an imminent threat
of enormous proportions. There’s another
theory that suggests the build-up of static elec-
tricity and shock is also an additional cause of
fear. It is thought that dogs hide in bathtubs
and against toilet bowls to sooth the electricity
they feel in their bodies using the grounded
porcelain fixtures.

What can | do about it?

First, ignore your human instincts. Cuddling
and comforting a fearful dog is the same as
encouraging the behavior. Dogs may take your
actions as a reinforcement of their fears, or
learn that giving in to their anxieties earns them
a positive reaction from you.

Below is a list of tried and true methods that
may help calm your dog in the moment.

1. Allow them to hide without getting angry or
emotional. 2.Give them a safe, comfortable
spot to retreat and calm down. 3. Stay calm
yourself. 4. Drown out the noise with relaxing
classical music. 5. Administer a calming aid
such Rescue Remedy. 6. Rub them with dryer
sheets to eliminate static electricity. 7. Try us-
ing ThunderShirt or tight-fitting dog garment
to help them feel safe.

Whatever you do, don’t force it. These tech-
nigues are intended to eliminate stress, not
add to it. Listen to your dog and take cues from
his behavior. Just like humans, sometimes all
your dog wants is to be left alone while they
ride out the storm.

Keep your little elf happy and healthy all season
long with these easy-to-follow holiday Do's and
Dont's.

Do puppy-proof your tree. Low-hanging orna-
ments, strings of lights, and sticky pine needles
all look like fun new treats to a curious dog. To
avoid intestinal blockages, punctures, and other
dangerous injuries, keep your tree in an out-of-
the-way area and focus your most tempting deco-
rations on the tree’s upper branches. For the tree’s
bottom branches, try strings of bells. The cheer-
ful chimes will alert you when your naughty pup is
up to no good!

Don’t decorate with seasonal plants. Bad news
for holiday botanists. Poinsettias, holly, and mistle-
toe are all toxic to dogs and cats. If someone gives
you one of these live plants, keep it far out of reach
of your pet and beware of falling leaves. Check
your plants for signs of chewing and, if ingestion
occurs, call your vet asap!

Do tire him out. Releasing anxiety and energy
through a long walk or jog is a must before a big
event. Some pet owners who live in very cold cli-
mates even invest in specially designed treadmills
in order to allow their dogs to jog out the stress on
afrigid day.

Don't force him to socialize. Everyone loves your
dog, but too much attention can be overwhelming
for him. Never force your fur child to give kisses,
do tricks, or cuddle with relatives and friends.
Dogs, unlike humans, process the stress hor-
mone cortisol very slowly. This means that a se-
ries of small stressors can cause an excessive
buildup in their system. The result of too much
cortisol is sometimes anxiety or aggression.

Do give him an escape plan. Watch for physical
signals that you dog may need a break. Bring a
comfy crate with you while traveling and allow your
dog to retreat into his “cave” whenever he needs
to. Knowing that he has a safe place to hide away
from the crowd will give your dog the peace of
mind he needs to endure the hectic holiday sea-
son.

Don't let family members sneak food under the
table. We all have one well-meaning relative who
wants to be Fido's favorite, but don't let your guests
guilt you into making your dog sick. Get ahead of
an awkward dinner conversation by explaining
beforehand that everyday human food can cause
serious damage. Cooked turkey bones can splin-
ter, large food items can cause intestinal block-
ages, and onions, garlic, raisins, and chocolate
can all be toxic.

Do stay calm . With holiday joy, comes holiday
stress. But, if you're overly anxious about family
members visiting, last minute gifts, and holiday
travel, your dog will be too. Staying calm and
happy is the best way to help your four-legged
friend deal with the changes to his daily routine.
When you lead by example and keep these tips in
mind, your holiday season will be merry and bright.
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American Miniature Schnauzer Club

All members agree to abide by the American Miniature Schnauzer Club’s Constitution and Bylaws, the Code of Ethics of
the AMSC and the Rules and Regulations of the American Kennel Club and the precepts of good Sportsmanship.

PREAMBLE

This Code of Ethics serves as a guide for
members of the American Miniature Schnauzer
Club to follow, recognizing their role as
guardians of the breed, and having a common
interest in the protection of the AMSC and the
well-being of the breed and of the individual
dogs that members own and produce in their
breeding programs. Implicit in membership in
the American Miniature Schnauzer Club is the
understanding and full acceptance of the Code
of Ethics recognizing that a violation(s) or
blatant disregard for the Constitution and
Bylaws, Code of Ethics and AKC Rules and
Regulations may result in discipline as
authorized by the Bylaws and Constitution up
to and including suspension of your AMSC
membership or expulsion from the AMSC.

GENERAL CONDUCT
Members of the American Miniature Schnauzer
Club will:

1. Comply with the Rules and Regulations of
the American Kennel Club (AKC), the
Constitution and By-laws of the American
Miniature Schnauzer Club (AMSC) and the
Code of Ethics.

2. Conduct themselves in a manner that
reflects positively on themselves, the breed,
and the AMSC, the board and committees of
the AMSC

3. Exhibit good sportsmanship and good will
at all dog-related events in accordance with
the AKC precepts of good Sportsmanship.
Winning and losing with grace is the minimum
standard of good sportsmanship and all forms
of competition. Good sportsmanship and
general civility are consistent. The interaction
of fair play, honesty, courtesy, and vigorous
competition are essential in every aspect of
AMSC membership, whether inside or outside
ofthering. Itis not simply a goal for the AMSC
member, it is a requirement.

4. Make no false or misleading statements
concerning the Miniature Schnauzer breed or
other breeds or breeders.

5. Refrain from the use of any slanderous or
defaming statements or innuendo against
another breeder, a specific dog/kennel, the
AMSC and Judges, etc. on any public forum
including social media. Use of social media to
disparage the AMSC or any AMSC member will
be viewed as an overt act prejudicial to the
breed and the AMSC and will not be tolerated.

6. Be responsible dog owners, treating their
dogs humanely and providing them with

CODE OF ETHICS
adequate food, water, shelter, veterinary care,
exercise, grooming and the socialization and
training necessary for them to be good family
companions.

7. Make every effort to learn about the
structure, anatomy, action, inherited traits
and behavior of the dog, especially where
such learning applies to the Miniature
Schnauzer.

8. Use the official standard of the breed when
evaluating and breeding their own stock, and
encourage its application in judging when
appropriate.

9. Participate in efforts to assess and
improve the health of the individual dog and
of the Miniature Schnauzer breed, including,
but not limited to, participation in valid, reliable
and responsible testing for hereditary
diseases, providing samples and information
for development of hereditary disease tests,
and sharing health information with other
AMSC members. Be honest, factual and not
misleading or fraudulent in any written or oral
statement about dogs and breeding
programs, whether about their own dogs or
those of others.

BREEDING

Members of the American Miniature
Schnauzer Club, as guardians of the breed,
strive to breed conscientiously, taking
responsibility for the lives they produce,
including responsible placement of all
puppies produced by any breeding, to ensure
the safety and well-being of the individual dogs
and of the breed.

Accordingly, members of the American
Miniature Schnauzer Club will:

1. Educate themselves to recognize the
correct conformation of the Miniature
Schnauzer, familiarizing themselves with the
AKC breed standard and representative
dogs, prior to breeding a stud dog or a brood
bitch.

2. At all times breed for the improvement of
the breed as exemplified by the AKC
standard.

3. Breed only animals that are in good health
and who are physically and temperamentally
sound.

4. Strive to produce puppies of such quality
that they will serve to improve and
complement the breed and avoid breeding
individual Miniature Schnauzers known to
have, or are strongly suspected of having, a

serious inherited disease or defect that will likely
be passed on to offspring and that, if inherited,
would significantly affect the quality of life of any
offspring that would be produced.

5. Represent each puppy sold as accurately as
possible.

6. Share information gained through breeding
with other Miniature Schnauzer owners.

7. Act as a mentor to persons with whom they
place puppies and encourage an open dialog for
the life of the dog.

Members of the American Miniature
Schnauzer Club will:

1. Sell each puppy or adult with a written health
guarantee, a three-generation pedigree, a record
of immunizations, care and feeding instructions,
and registration papers where applicable.

2. Inform the buyer of the characteristics of
Miniature Schnauzers, and make available to the
novice the benefit of his advice and experience.

3. Sell any companion puppy or companion adult
having a known hereditary health defect only with
a Limited Registration and Spay/Neuter
Contract.

4. The breeder will not sell or dispose of any
dog through wholesalers, commercial dealers
or a broker.

If a puppy is sold as a companion animal, it may
be sold one of two ways:

1. On a Limited Registration.

2. On a Spay/Neuter Contract between the
breeder and the buyer.

The breeder shall remain responsible for the
welfare of every dog he breeds, sells or places.
This means making himself available to aid the
new owner if and when the need presents itself.
If in the future the owner is not able to keep the
dog, the owner should be instructed to contact
the seller and the seller will have the responsibility
either to take the dog back or find it a new home.

HERITABLE DISEASES/CONDITIONS
Members of the American Miniature Schnauzer
Club will:

1. Make a determined effort to have all breeding
animals tested for the presence of all heritable
diseases or conditions known to afflict Miniature
Schnauzers and not breed those discovered to
be affected.

2. Send a report of the adverse test results to
the AMSC Health Committee.



DID YOU HEAR ME? HEY...DUES ARE DUE!!

AMERICAN MINIATURE SCHNAUZER CLUB, INC.

Member of American Kennel Club

November 1, 2016

S
2017 DUES & TROPHY DONATION

By renewing your dues you acknowledge you have read and will abide by the AMSC
Code of Ethics.

2017 Membership dues are due by January 1, 2017. Dues will be in arrears after that date and
will lapse if not paid before March 1, 2017.

Members receiving AMSCope by Email (soft copy) - $30 individual, $52.50 joint

Members receiving AMSCope by regular mail (hard copy) - $55individual, $75 joint
Pay Online by secure credit card (VISA, MasterCard, Discover, or American Express) or PayPal.
Foreign payments must be payed in US dollars.
Go to the AMSC website (www.AMSC.us) Click on Members box at top of page, login to the Members Only section.
(The IDis: AMSC#1 Password is: Schnauzer2015)
Click on the “Buy Now” button for the type of Dues you are paying.
Payment by check payable to the AMSC to the address below. Foreign checks must be a bank draft or certified check in US dollars.
Bonnie Keyes email: Treasurer@amsc.us
511 River Terrace phone: (607) 742-3828
Endicott, NY 13760-5054
Review the AMSC roster to confirm the accuracy of your address/phone/email. The roster is available in the Members section of our
Website. Send any changes to your contact information to Treasurer@amsc.us or send a note with your check.
Make your 2017 Trophy Donation now. Send a check or pay via PayPal. PayPal payment is in the Members section of our Website.
When paying by Check or PayPal please notate 2017 Trophy Donation.

g\jmlature Schna
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AMSC Miniature Schnauzer Club Special Presentation
What to Know Before Breeding your Miniature Schnauzer
Presented by Lisa G Shaffer, PhD, CEO, Paw Print Genetics
Thursday, January 19, 2017 at Gpm

Paw Print Genetics is the leader in canine genetic testing. They are very unigue. Built on
diagnostic standards set in human genetic testing, Paw Print Genetics employs PhD
eeneticists and veterinarians that oversee the testing and are available to you to answer
any questions prior to testing or after you’'ve received your results. All mutation regions
are examined twice, with two independent methods to ensure the highest accuracy in
the industry. Their online account management system is just one of their concierge level
of services provided and lets you keep all of your dog and results in one place.

Paw Print Genetics will present a brief seminar on genetic issues to consider before
breeding your dog. The miniature schnauzer breed is known to have several genetic
disease mutations including degenerative myelopathy, myotonia congenita, persistent
Mullerian duct syndrome and Factor VIl deficiency. The presentation will briefly review
the various modes of genetic inheritance, will provide an overview of the disease tests
available through Paw Print Genetics, and will allow time for guestions from participants.

Come to the seminar and discover why more breeders are choosing Paw Print
Genetics. There will be special discounted pricing at the Rose City Classic and seminar
participants can get their dogs swabbed after the seminar or during the show.

e G‘renetlcs

A division of Genetic Weterinary Sciemnce




UPCOMING SPECIALTIES

Portland MSC January 18, 2017

AMSC SPECIALTIES

Roving Specialty-Portland  Jan 21,2017
Regular classes: David Alexander
Sweeps: Bonnie Keyes

Great Western June 25, 2017

Regular Classes: Peggy Beisel Mcllwaine
Sweeps: Patty Ledgerwood
Montgomery County Oct. 8, 2017
Regular Classes: Geraldine Kelly
Sweeps: Martin G. Marks
Roving specialty-Perry GA.  April 15,2018
Regular Classes:Terry Stacy
Sweeps: Vicki Kubic
Great Western June 24,2018
Regular Classes: John Constantine
Sweeps: Kim Griffin
Montgomery County October 7, 2018

HEY...DUES ARE DUE!!!

Bowuguets and Blocuite

*RATCHX3 Arafel’s Champagne Sam | Am
Not UD GN GO VER RE THD SE CA (CH
Quailridge Play It Again Sam x Garnet Rock
Champagne Will Not) was very busy in
November, earning his BHA Championship
Excellent 3 title at the Town & Country Kennel
Club’s Barn Hunt trials in Bloomington, lllinois
and finishing his Senior Earthdog title at the
Central lowa Dachshund Club’s trials in Van
Meter, lowa. Yeager was bred by Patricia
Schnaufer, June Glover and Susan D
McGinnes and is owned, loved, and trained by
Liz Hawkins.

CORRECTION: From December issue:
*CH Abacus No Margin For Error “Margie”
earned top producing bitch status when her
son, PACH Abacus Chief Executive Officer
BN RN NA NAJ MXP5 MXPS MJP5 MJPS
PAX NF MFP T2BP2 CGC RATS “Chiefie”
earned his PACH in October.

| have been informed by Tania Kidd for Schnauzer
Shorts that the agility championship PACH does not
count toward the top producing status for Ch Abacus
No Margin For Error “Margie”, only conformation titles
count. | am still very proud of Margie, but | must
retract my brag about her top producing status.

Linda Wahlquist-Soos

% ® AMSCOPE

Carla M. Borrelli, Editor
1799 South Creek Road
Derby, NY 14047-9729
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AMSC Miniature Schnauzer Club Special Presentation
What to Know Before Breeding your Miniature Schnauzer
Presented by Lisa G Shaffer, PhD, CEQ, Paw Print Genetics
Thursday, January 19, 2017 at Gpm

Paw Print Genetics is the leader in canine genetic testing. They are very unique.
diagnostic standards set in human genetic testing, Paw Print Genetics employs F
geneticists and veterinarians that oversee the testing and are available to you tc
any questions prior to testing or after you've received your results. All mutatior
are examined twice, with two independent methods to ensure the highest accu
the industry. Their online account management system is just one of their conci
of services provided and lets you keep all of your dog and results in one place.

Paw Print Genetics will present a brief seminar on genetic issues to consider bef
breeding your dog. The miniature schnauzer breed is known to have several gen
disease mutations including degenerative myelopathy, myotonia congenita, per:
Mullerian duct syndrome and Factor Vil deficiency. The presentation will briefly
the various modes of genetic inheritance, will provide an overview of the diseas
available through Paw Print Genetics, and will allow time for questions from par

Come to the seminar and discover why more breeders are choosing Paw Print
Genelics. There will be special discounted pricing at the Rose City Classic and se
participants can get their dogs swabbed after the seminar or during the show,
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